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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

Tuesday, May 8, 2012 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Town Council Chambers with the following members 

in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Matthew O’Keefe, Joseph LaPorte & Bryan Wysong  

        

 Alternates: Dee Ahern 

    Ronald Bohigian 

    Thomas Lombardi 

     

 Others:  Rob Librandi, Zoning Enforcement Officer 

      

   

 A quorum was determined. 

  

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an application and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project.   

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chairman, presiding: 

 

Approval of Minutes -  Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve.  Mr. 

LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 

 A. APPEAL #5916A, Application of Holyst Real Estate LLC for a 

2’ side yard setback variance to 13’ where 15’ is required under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 11 Riverside Court, 

property of Holyst Real Estate LLC in an R-12 zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe recused himself on this item and left the room.  The 

Chair seated Ms. Ahern for Mr. O’Keefe for this item. 
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 RALPH HOLYST:  Good evening thank you for hearing me tonight. My 

name is Ralph Holyst, member of Holyst Real Estate, LLC.  My address 

is 607 Tolland State Road, Tolland, CT. 

 I’m here tonight requesting approval for 2’ side setback variance 

to where 13’ is required and this is for the north side of the 

property. And, it is     for approximately 15’ where the building will 

encroach upon that 15’ side variance and the amount of room that we 

need in that 15’ is anywhere from a half a foot to 2’. 

 

 I’m not sure if you are familiar with 11 Riverside Court but the 

neighborhood there originally, there was a 14’ home and I’ll refer to 

it like a cluster community.  It was developed with 10’ side setback 

for 14 of the homes that are on the property.  There is another home 

there along with our piece of property that was subdivided 

subsequently to that original subdivision.  Those two parcels have 15’ 

setbacks on them. 

 

 I have pictures but they are on my computer, unfortunately, of 

the neighborhood.  I don’t know if you want to look at those on my 

computer or not or you may want to tour around.  I just wanted to 

bring them so you could see what the neighborhood looks like and what 

we’re trying to do with our design of our home. 

 

 We had two offers on the property over the past six years.  

Unfortunately, both of them fell through.  The first one we came to 

the board and appealed for a variance to get our parcel to have the 

10’ setback to be contiguous with the rest of the neighborhood and the 

process was denied.  The purchase and sale agreement had that in it 

that we had to get that approved in order to sell the piece of 

property and that fell through. 

 

 Subsequently, we came and asked for a variance.  I think it was 

like 6’ or 7’ where we needed it, about a foot wide, to be able to 

have somebody be able to construct a home on the property.  And, 

again, this is part of the purchase and sale agreement.  We got that 

variance. It got approved.  Unfortunately, the front door was facing 

Curtis Street and it wasn’t facing Riverside Court so the bank 

wouldn’t approve the loan, the loan fell through and we were unable to 

sell the piece of property. 

 

 We’re in the position now where we need to develop that piece of 

property, put a home on it in order to sell the piece of land.  And, 

myself, our engineer and our architect have spent numerous meetings, a 

lot of time, trying to come up with a design that we feel fits into 

this very difficult building envelope.  Just the way it’s configured 

it is difficult to get a home in there and to get a home in there that 

fits the look of the neighborhood.  

 

 We went through revision after revision and I believe we have 

submitted a design to you that accomplishes this.   
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 We prefer to have that 10’ side setback that would provide a 30’ 

wide building envelope and we could put a home in there that would be 

contiguous with the rest of the neighborhood.  Unfortunately, we can’t 

do that but we feel we’ve presented to you something that, although we 

don’t believe it’s optimal, but it will provide that contiguous look 

in the neighborhood. 

 

 I believe that you do have a front elevation and a side elevation 

on that and where that encroaches on the 15’ side setback. 

 

 Thank you for considering this appeal. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  This is an approved building lot.  Right?  It’s an 

approved building lot.  If I remember right, I remember that you were 

asking for 7’ and now you’ve got it down to 2’, the variancy.  You’ve 

got it down to 2’? 

 

 MR. HOLYST:  Yes.  What we’re trying to do is get the front door 

to face Riverside Court so we can get the Riverside Court address. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I see that.  

 

 MR. HOLYST:  Trying to make it to the best of our ability fit 

into the neighborhood where the front door is facing the street with a 

two car garage and so on and so forth. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I don’t think it is excessive, the 2’. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s a pretty irregular-shaped lot, as well. 

 

 Questions from the board? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  I don’t think so. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Just that when you look at the --- I’ve got the 

elevations and stuff, but when you look at the layout itself, um, the 

portion of the house that needs that 2 is the entry itself and not the 

stairwell or the porch.  It’s strictly at entryway, correct? 

 

 MR. HOLYST:  Yes. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, it goes from 13’ and it looks like it goes 

probably up to the 15’. 

 

 MR. HOLYST: Correct. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So it is only that one corner that we’re 

talking about.   
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 MR. HOLYST: Yes. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  You’ve got that irregular shape there. 

 MR. HOLYST: It is about 15’. As you can see, it goes from 

anywhere like 6 inches to 2 feet. It varies the way that that angle 

cuts. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Right, right. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I have one question to the board. If he submits 

these plans as actual, these are the plans he’ll have to go by? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s correct.  What we’re approving, this is what 

you plan on building. 

 

 MR. HOLYST: Yes.  The location of the windows and things, can I 

change those?  You know, are they set in stone? 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s minor, right? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah.  I don’t think it’s the windows, but I think 

when you talk about the porch, the entry way – 

 

 MR. HOLYST: Yes. 

 

 THE CHAIR:   -- the garage.  The footprint itself – 

 

 MR. HOLYST:  That I understand. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  -- that’ll be locked in. 

 

 MR. HOLYST:  That, I understand.  I understand that. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  It’ll be the two stories and all that. So, okay. 

 

 Any other questions? 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  I have one more out of curiosity.  There is a very 

large tree somewhere between this piece of property and the property 

on Curtis Street. 

 

 Whose is it? 

 

 MR.  HOLYST:  It is the neighbor’s and they’ve agreed to let us 

take that tree down.  It’d be very difficult to build with it there 

the way that the branches and things hang over into our property.  

We’d have to trim the tree basically in half.  So, we agreed to take 

it down. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  In relationship to the way the schematic here, where 

is that tree?  Near the porch?  Near the entryway? 
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 (Undertone comments over the map.) 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Right where it says:  Variance granted, 1/12/10. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  I agree that is about where it is. 

 

 Do you have that agreement with your neighbor in writing? 

 

 MR. HOLYST:  We do not have it in writing at this time. 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 THE CHAIR:  But again, that is not necessarily for this board, 

but is a general question you are asking more than anything. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  I said out of a curiosity standpoint.  Yes. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Is there any other questions of the applicant? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Thank you. 

 

 MR. HOLYST:  Thank you very much. 

   

 THE CHAIR:  Is anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

  

 Okay, some forward and state your name and address for the 

record, please. 

 

 ROB RAWLINGS:  Good evening, I am Rob Rawlings and I’m the 

neighbor, the one that shares the tree basically with Mr. Holyst’s 

property.  And, I never put anything in writing.  It was basically a 

verbal agreement with his brother.  He came over one day and I said it 

was fine if they cut the tree down. 

 

 Really, the alternative is them trimming the tree in such a way 

that you know, it would probably end up with damage to the tree and it 

would make the tree look --- if the tree weren’t in such a way, it 

would basically be a very tall narrow tree if they weren’t to take it 

down.  It’s a very large maple tree and it would hang over his house.  

It’s currently almost sort of hanging over my house.   I’m okay with 

them taking it down. 

  

 And, I prefer him building a house there that fits the 

neighborhood as opposed to a smaller home.  If we were to build a 

smaller home, it really would look out of place in the neighborhood.  

And, a smaller home would fit, the footprint would be within the 

setbacks but it would look out of place and I’m okay with them having 
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a foot or a foot and half, whatever they propose to put a house up 

that fits in. 

 

 I’ve seen the plan and I think its fine so I speak in favor of 

it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Not necessarily in the purview of this board, but you 

might want to get it, between the two of you, in writing. 

 

 MR. RAWLINGS:  Right.  Just the tree. 

  

 THE CHAIR:  If the tree falls, whatever, because I assume they’ll 

be responsible for taking it out. 

 

 MR. RAWLINGS:  Correct. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  So, it might just be, for both of you, it might be 

good for both of you to have it in writing. 

 

 MR. RAWLINGS: Thank you. 

  

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.  Anything else? 

 

 Any questions? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Thank you. 

 

 MR. RAWLINGS:  Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone else speaking in favor of this application? 

 

 (No response) 

  

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 

 Anyone opposing? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 (Mr. O’Keefe re-entered the room and was reseated.) 

 

 B. APPEAL #5917A, Application of Lawrence Holyst for a 19’ 

front yard setback variance to 21’ where 40’ is required under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 58 Howard Avenue, 

property of Lawrence J. & Denise C. Holyst in an R-12 zone. 

 

 SPEAKER:  Hi.  I’m sorry, my husband wasn’t feeling good so he 

couldn’t come tonight. 

 

 Basically, it is just because it’s a corner lot and we have to 

put the pool on the side lot.  So, we just need a variance.  I don’t 

know, do you have this map?  This is the map that would show where the 

pool is going to go.  Okay? 

 

 There is a 4’ privacy fence all around the whole yard so the pool 

would be covered and you know.  That’s about it. 

 

 It’s just that we need a variance for that to put the pool in on 

the side of the yard. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  To this board, that’s a large variancy.  I’m just 

trying to explain it to you.  You may think its minor, but it isn’t.  

It’s large. 

 

 You know a corner lot.  You’re going to surround the pool with 

what kind of a fence? 

 

 SPEAKER:  We’re going to --- our whole yard is enclosed with a 

privacy fence. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Right. 

 

 SPEAKER:  What we want to put around the pool is like a wrought 

iron.  You know, enclose the pool.  But the whole yard is enclosed, 

anyway. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I have a question.  What is on the back side of 

the 21’ variance that you’re requesting, what is on the back side?  

Obviously there is a fence but what is behind the fence?  Other 

houses? 

 

 SPEAKER:  I am not sure what you are asking me, sir. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  In the plan here, where the proposed pool, which 

is, I’m assuming in the rear of the house? 

 

 SPEAKER:  No.  The pool is on the side. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Okay, on the side. What is on the other side of 

the fence?  Is there another house or is there woods? 
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 SPEAKER:  In the back? 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Yah, where the pool would be. 

 

 SPEAKER:  Nothing. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Where is your neighbor?  Do you have a neighbor 

next door? 

 

 SPEAKER:  The neighbor is in the back. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Okay, so there is woods – 

 

 SPEAKER:  There is nothing on the side of where the corner. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  So, you’ve got Williams Street and Howard. 

 

 SPEAKER: Yes. 

  

 THE CHAIR:  So where the pool is is basically Williams Street. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Okay. 

 

 MR.  LIBRANDI:  Are you asking if there is a buffer there? 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Yah. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Like is there a vegetation buffer or something?  

Or another, the fence goes around the backyard.  Your neighbors 

wouldn’t see the pool? 

 

 SPEAKER:  Right. It goes all the way around our yard. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  And, then there is a street there. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  They’ve got it all fenced in. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Yup. 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Why, um, why are you putting it there? Why wouldn’t 

you move it more toward the center where you are not --- you’d still 

have the 21’ but you wouldn’t need such a large variance? Why put it 

that close to the property line when you could move it toward Howard 

Avenue and not require a variance. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Driveway. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Hum? 
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 MR. GWOREK:  The driveway is – 

 

 SPEAKER: Yah, the gentleman came out from Brothers’ Pool and kind 

of mapped it out and said we are going to need a variance and this is 

this. 

 

 Our backyard is narrow.  And, then on the side it’s all open but 

that’s pretty much the place we could put it. 

 

 Our driveway is on the Williams’ side. 

 

 And, our fence goes from the driveway all the way around the 

yard. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Could you push the pool closer to the existing 

house? 

 

 SPEAKER:  Um, I think the way he planned it was 10’ away from the 

house or something – what the regulation was.  So, that’s the way he 

was going. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Okay. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s a pretty significant variance.  It’s pretty much 

fifty percent. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Well, if you had to, you would be able to push the 

pool up front, right? 

 

 You’ve got two side yards, okay?  Front yards, rather.  Um, -- 

 

 SPEAKER:  I know because it’s a corner they call it two front 

yards, right? 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Exactly.  Why couldn’t you push it up?  You should 

be able to push it up. 

 

 SPEAKER:  Push it up where, sir?  More towards the driveway? 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Toward Howard Avenue. Up toward Howard Avenue. 

 

 SPEAKER:  I don’t see where it would be a problem. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  There is a driveway there, I think.  It looks. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Access to the garage is from Williams Street.  From 

Williams Street? 

 

 SPEAKER:  Yes. 
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 MR. GWOREK: Yah.   

 

 SPEAKER:  And, that is why he kind of mapped it in where he 

thought would be a good place for it. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I guess it really comes down to is there a 

hardship here?  And, it is not because you have two side yards.  

You’ve got a small lot.  That’s the issue. It’s not because you’ve got 

two side yards. Even if you had only one side, it wouldn’t make any 

difference. You’d still be – 

 

 SPEAKER:  The hardship is the back yard is very small.  It’s very 

narrow and there is a wall so there is no way you could put it in the 

backyard.  So, that is why we have to do it on the side.  It’s the way 

the house is situated. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Well, it’s not even really the way the house is 

situated.  Because you need the footage or the variances or the 

setbacks you already have are within that size lot. So the bottom line 

is you’re trying to put a pool in and there is no place on that lot 

for you to put a pool that doesn’t require a variance.   

 

 Correct? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Basically, yes.  I mean, as I look at it, you’ve 

got a large house on a small lot.  

 

 THE CHAIR:   Exactly. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Your buildable square is 90 percent covered. 

 

 THE CHAIR:   Right. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, the patio already extends over the – 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Um-hum. 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 Any other questions? 

 

 MR. WYSONG: Is this an in ground pool or an above ground pool? 

 

 SPEAKER:  In ground. 

 

 MR.GWOREK:  Were you proposing to do stonework around the outside 

of the pool on all sides? 

 

 SPEAKER:  Yes, sir. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Rob, let me ask you a question. If they put the 

stonework around it and they have a fence around it, doesn’t that put 

it closer to the property line? 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Yes. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Then why are we only asking for uh, 21’? 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Well, this is what was brought to me.  Um, you know 

the stonework – 

 

 THE CHAIR: If you put 4’ or 5’, which you probably do around it, 

you’re really looking at 26’ maybe.  So you are asking for a fairly 

significant variance. 

 

 Okay. 

 

 Any other questions? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Thank you. 

 

 Is there anyone speaking in favor of this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone in favor? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 C. APPEAL #5918A, Application of Hue Mel Yang for special 

exception approval to apply to the State of Connecticut for a 

restaurant liquor license under Sections 4-01.32A & 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 855 Queen Street, a.k.a. 825 Queen Street, 

property of RK Southington LLC in a B zone. 

 

 SAL MEI:  Hi, my name is Sal Mei and this is my partner, Hui Mei 

Yang. We’re owners of Buffet 2000. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Put you address in, could we please have your 

address? 

 

 MR. MEI:  It’s 855 Queen Street, Southington.  It’s at the TJ MAX 

Plaza.  We are seeking approval for a full consumption liquor permit.  

Right now we have a service bar.  

 

 But we are doing renovations and we want to build a full bar with 

seating. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  You want to just explain what you’ve got. 

 

 MR.MEI:  Sure. Right now, this is a buffet restaurant and it’s 

been a buffet restaurant for the past 15 years. And, business is 

declining is because buffet is going out of style so we want to change 

it up a little bit.  Make it a little fresher. 

 

 So we want to put in a bar in the front of the restaurant where 

it’d be where the counter is.  So when you come in, by the side 

there’s a bar. 

 

 Right now, we serve beer and wine.  But we want to add in a bar 

where people can sit down and order cocktails. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 Questions of the applicant? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How many bar seats are you proposing? 

 

 MR. MEI:  Uh, there will be 12 stools and then 4 high-tops. 

 

 THE CHAIR: You’re only showing 10 on the plan. I just want to 

make sure we’re – 

 

 MR. MEI:  Yah.  We are going to put 2 more seats over here.  They 

didn’t put that in.   In front of the register. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, okay. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  And, what is it you serve there? 

 

 MR.MEI:  It’s a buffet-type of restaurant. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It’s a bona fide restaurant. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Yup.  So we have stipulations. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Are you planning any live entertainment? 

 

 MR.MEI: No. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  There will be no live entertainment. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Do you have the stipulations? 

 

 THE CHAIR: I’ve got the old stipulations from the previous one.  

Which is a service bar, only.  We need one – 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Yah, I mean, basically, I’ll ask you a couple of 

stipulations that we would typically put on: 

 

 - No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 

 - The number of bar seats you’ve indicated would be limited 

to 12 stools and 4 high tops. 

 

 - There would be no live entertainment. 

 

 MR. MEI:  Yes. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Any significant change to the floor plan obviously 

would require a new permit. 

 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay, and we’re not talking, this is not a location 

where you would have outside dining on the sidewalk. 

 

 MR.MEI:  No.  It is not possible. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, any other questions of the applicant? 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  What are your current hours now? 

 

 MR.MEI:  Current hours, we are basically open from 11:00 to 10:00 

and weekends from 11:00 to 11:00. 

 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  So, the hours are not going to change. 

 

 MR.MEI: Yah, They’re staying the same. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Staying the same. 
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 (Undertone comments) 

 

 So the hours are not changing from the regular business. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Matt, do you have any more questions? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just one more question of the applicant.  As you 

come in the front door, you’d have to walk to get to the bar a number 

of feet to the bar entrance, is that correct? 

  

 MR.MEI: Yes, you walk in and then you take a right and you go 

around. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You’d have to walk in and go straight for how long 

before you made a turn? 

 

 MS.AHERN: From here to here. 

 

 MR. MEI:  Here? 

 

 MS. AHERN:  Yup, from when you enter to this here. 

 

 MR.MEI: About 6’. 

 

 MS.AHERN:  And, there is no access when you come in through the 

entrance to the bar? 

 

 MR. MEI: No.  It’s a turnaround. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone in favor? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 D. APPEAL #5919A, Application of Fun Wheels LLC d/b/a iDeals 

Outlets for special exception approval to allow Fun Wheels LLC d/b/a 

iDeals Outlets to host a flea market on Sundays from 8 a.m. to 3 p.m. 

from May to November 18, 2012 under Sections 3-01.31G & 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 2165 Meriden Waterbury Road, property of Central 

Management Services LLC in a B zone. 

 JUDY MICELI:  My name is Judy Miceli.  I’m here for 2165 Meriden 

Waterbury Road in Marion. 

 

 We’re applying for a permit for a flea market for one day a week 

on Sundays.  We – at iDeals Outlet, the store is open on Sundays.  It 

is on our property. It is a field that is adjacent to our parking lot. 

 

 And, we actually started working with ARC last year, for their 

town wide flea market.  And, we helped them out in the same location. 

 

 And, we were talking with them this year about trying to give 

them --- work together and we will be giving them a percentage of the 

profits.   So, we’re trying to make it a joint effort.  And, that 

would be going on all of the time that we would have approval for this 

flea market.  Not as a one day, one weekend. 

 

 Also,  this is actually just an application for this year that we 

are interested in because we are  also working with --- close with 

Fascia Chocolates about coming into our building next year and then 

there will be all different regulations and permits that they’ll be 

looking for. 

 

 So, we are looking to do this flea market.  The people around 

have been very interested in it and have been very excited about 

hearing about it.  So, we are looking for approval so that we are in 

compliance. 

 

 If you have any other questions, I can help you, I hope. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  This is where the gravel, the gravel is? 

 

 MS.MICELI:  That is correct.  Yes. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE: Now, to get in and out, you’d only have just one in 

exit and out.  It’s the same one that they use? 

 

 MS.MICELI:  The flea market, the people will drive in to set up 

and then they park, they can park separately.  Move out.  That is one 

very large open area.  There is no curb there between our parking.  

There is grass. 

 

 Once the people are set up and we are not putting any more tables 

in there, then we have put up cones to keep people from driving in.  
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And, we have someone out there directing traffic and telling people 

where to set up, as well. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Now, it is my understanding that you’ve got an 

application into the planning & zoning that’s pending and I guess they 

tabled your application at the last meeting. 

 

 MS.MICELI:   Right, last week.  We do and um, I understand, we 

understand that if we’re approved tonight then that will be probably 

with the stipulation that the other is approved. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Just make a note that if we approve this, we put the 

stipulation in there that it is based on the planning & zoning. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean, because when we are looking at 31(g)2, 

advisory recommendations are required by the other boards. Have you 

received any of those recommendations from the other boards that could 

be put into the record in connection with this? 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  We have not. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  I have a question:  how many spaces need to be 

available for something of that size? 

 

 MR.LIBRANDI:  In terms of tables?  Parking? 

 

 For something this size, this is a special exception or – you 

know, once a week. Um, you know we, the planning & zoning commission 

will have to check to see if the parking space is adequate.  I’m not 

sure. 

 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  Because I do see here there are other parking spots 

available at this mall but you don’t own that mall. 

 

 MS.MICELI: We do. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  You do? 

 

 MS.MICELI: Yes. 

 

 MR.LIBRANDI: Is that where the excess parking would go? 

 

 MS.MICELI:  Yes.  iDeal Outlets which is Fun Wheels, that entity 

has the 30 spaces available.  Right next door, is Marion Mall, and it 

has an additional 75 spaces available and there are not stores there 

open on Sunday during that time. 

 

 MR.BOHIGIAN: And, you own both properties? 
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 MS.MICELI:  We do. 

 

 MR.LIBRANDI: So, would you be directing uh, potential customers 

to park in that mall? 

 

 MS.MICELI:  We definitely are, um-hum. Hoping to do that with a 

lot of them. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Rob, a question for you.  The approval that they are 

seeking from planning & zoning, is that a site plan approval? 

 

 MR.LIBRANDI:  It is a site plan modification. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Site plan modification. Okay.  So that would be the 

contingency. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, is there anything else? 

 

 Any other questions of the applicant? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Okay, thank you. 

 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone in favor? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 E. APPEAL #5920A, Application of Raymond Kastner for special 

exception approval to allow more than one accessory structure under 

Section 2-01A & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations 465 Copper Ridge, 

property of Raymond & Sandra Kastner in an R-80 zone. 

 

 F. APPEAL #5921A, Application of Raymond Kastner for a 8’ rear 

yard setback variance to 2’ where 10’ is required under Sections 7A-00 

& 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 465 Copper Ridge, property of 

Raymond & Sandra Kastner in an R-80 zone. 

 

 G. APPEAL #5922A, Application of Raymond Kastner for a 7-4.4 

square foot variance to allow a 40’ x 20 (800 sf) accessory structure 

where 95.6 sf remains under Sections 2-01A & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 465 Copper Ridge, property of Raymond & Sandra Kastner in 

an R-80 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Should we take all three of these together? We’ll 

vote on them separately.   But should we take them all together since 

we are talking the same applicant and the same piece of property. 

 We’ll start with 20, 21 and 22, but as the applicant goes through 

it, he’ll explain the whole thing to us. But we’ll vote on each one 

separately.  No sense making him come up three times and answer the 

same questions. 

 

 RAY KASTNER:  Good evening. My name is Ray Kastner, 465 Copper 

Ridge. 

 

 I am here for the three variances.  They all center around 

putting in ground mounted solar panels. 

 

 The first appeal is the solar panels that are going to be ground 

mounted we’re classifying that as a structure.  I guess in the 

regulations you are only supposed to have one structure per property 

and this would be a secondary structure. 

 

 The second appeal is that where these solar panels got to be 

located on the property, the number one factor is the visibility, 

solar exposure. And, if you look at the plan that you received, I 

think there is one that I dropped off today that shows an elevation.  

I need the solar panels to be as far back on my property as possible 

and as far west as possible.  The further you go west, that’s where 

you see the elevation change dramatically. 

 

 So that box that’s in there, that is showing the solar panels, 

roughly 20 x 40. That’s how much space they will take up.   A field 

decision will be made if I get the variance on how far west they can 

actually situate the solar panels.  The further they can go towards 

the cliff, the better it is. 
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 Right now where it is shown, I do get enough solar gain to make 

it worthwhile having them.  And, again, when you are looking at the 

plan, the west side of the property is the severe slope.  The south 

side is facing Lot 3.  The north side is facing the town-owned 

property.  So the solar gain is as much visibility you get from the 

south, southwest.  So that’s why I need to or they need to locate the 

panels as far as west, south and southwest as possible.  Actually 

north, as far as back of the property and then west. 

   

 And, the third appeal is because it’s a structure, the total 

amount of square footage I’m allowed is --- I’m over that when you 

take the pool house and the solar panels that I need for this 

property, I’m over the allowed square footage. 

 As far as the state and federal government, all of my 

applications are in and approved providing they do meet the regulation 

as far as solar gain which means they’ve got to go in this location. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  How far away is the nearest house, what would it be 

to that? 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  Lot 3. You can see it on the plan.  And, they are 

in favor of it.  I talked to Mrs. Jacobsen today. They won’t --- 

basically, no one is going to see these panels. Even, actually, I 

won’t see them because of the way I have my pool house, it’s kind of 

blocked with the slope. 

 

 Alongside my property I have a big sewer easement that goes down 

the hill and eventually down to Rockwood. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So in back of you is just a drop. 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  To the side of me --- yes, to the back.  You’re 

using west it drops off. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Now, the size is 20 by 40.  Why does it have to be 

20 by 40? 

 

 MR.KASTNER:  The number of solar panels to meet all of the 

regulations that the state and federal government require. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Could you, when you say that they require, with 

respect to what? 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  Well, there’s grants and all things that you have 

to apply for to do the solar panels. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, that would be for a single family residence? 
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 MR. KASTNER:  Yes. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Because one of the things that I sort of struggle 

with when I think in terms of a hardship is would this hardship, would 

this apply to any house, anywhere in Southington if you were to put on 

solar panels this size. 

 

 MR.GWOREK:  The production is 10 kilowatts? 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  A little bit over 10 kilowatts. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  We haven’t dealt with this before.  Never dealt with 

a solar array --- 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Have they ever thought about putting it on the 

roof or no? 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  You wouldn’t.  Then you would have neighbors --- 

the neighbor that’s next to it --- my house isn’t conducive to solar 

panels.  I don’t have the right pitch. I don’t have enough roofline to 

handle the visibility.  I have the perfect spot in that back corner. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:   So this is the ideal location – 

 

 MR. KASTNER: Ideal location. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  -- for solar power. 

 

 MR.KASTNER: It’d be perfect. 

 

 They don’t allow it --- if you apply for these things which this 

is a learning process and I’m actually doing it on another house in 

Southington so I have them both going on.  It’s a long process.  You 

fill out the application.  They go out and they do readings.  And, 

you’ve got to have the visibility, the orientation, the pitches and 

all that.  

 

 Ground mounted are getting more and more popular because there 

you can position them and you can position the right angle. 

 

 Roof mounted ones, the house is an existing house, you’re stuck 

to the pitch of the roof. They can angle them a little bit but they 

don’t have a lot of flexibility.  Then you have the neighbors. You 

know, some neighbors don’t like the looks of them. 

 

 THE CHAIR:   One of the other concerns, I think, the planning 

department had was a thing called a fall zone.  I don’t know how this 

would apply to this, but I think we can at least get into the record 

that we understand what a fall zone is and it seems to me that a fall 

zone would be more if you had a radio tower, something of that nature, 
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that during a major storm could fall and you know, I don’t see where 

in this case that applies here. 

 

 MR.KASTNER:  I agree with that. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I mean, because of the property line, it’s close to 

the property line. But even if it was to --- for whatever reason, it’s 

not going to impact anything. There’s no neighbors. 

 

 MR.KASTNER:  I don’t and Rob could correct me if I’m wrong but 

the regulations for a structure, there is no such regulation for a 

structure in a fall zone.  Okay?  Because you couldn’t build a house 

in an R-12 zone. 

 

 You couldn’t build a church in a business zone because if it 

falls over, it’s falling on this building. 

 

 You couldn’t put a fence in any zone because that goes on the 

property and if it falls, it’s falling in the neighbor’s. 

 

 I think the fall zone is just what you mentioned. It’s more for 

communication towers than anything. 

 

 And, if you see the elevation of the ground mounted, the angle 

that they’re at, the low end is only a couple of feet off the ground. 

And, the tall end could be anywhere from 8 to 12 feet off the ground. 

In my case, if it did fall, it would fall towards the cliff side which 

is still my property. 

 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  I think in the readings that we have, the way the 

town was looking at its fall zone was because of the town owned 

property in the back and if it fell and hurt somebody then the town 

would be liable for it on their property being so close. 

 

 MR. KASTNER: So would that – 

 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  I’m just reading what was in here.  Just a 

statement. 

 

 MR.LAPORTE:  I’d like the effect of the hardship, too.  You have 

a pool house.  You have the pool house so this would be an added 

structure, right? 

 

 So, what would be your hardship? 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  What is the hardship? 

 

 MR.LAPORTE: What is the hardship?  Your hardship? 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  Okay, the first application is to have two 

accessories.  You know, I don’t think a solar panel, they’re 
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classifying it as a structure, accessory.  I didn’t know that.  I 

don’t know that anybody did know that it would be counted as an 

accessory. 

 

 MR.LAPORTE: Because you do have an option.  You could either – 

what you are going after, heat your house that way with the lights in 

there.  That’s what this is for, right? 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  Pardon? 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:   This structure that you want, okay, you could heat 

your house with that, electricity?  That’s what it does? 

 

 MR.KASTNER:  It’s strictly solar for electricity. 

 

 MR.  LAPORTE:  Solar just for electricity.  But what I am saying 

is you do have another way to get your electric lights, in other 

words.  So, I still want to know what the hardship is. 

 

 MR.KASTER: I can’t answer that question to be honest with you.  I 

don’t think anybody took into consideration when they were doing the 

regulations of solar panels. It’s still quite new to towns. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I guess the issue is if you put them on the roof, you 

could put the same array on the roof and it would not be a structure. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, this is   an unusual hardship? Yah.  That’s 

what it is. Okay, I got it. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  One other question, the property that it’s up 

against is now or formerly Town of Southington, is that open space?   

 

 MR. KASTNER:  Open space. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Can that ever be developed? 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  Never.   

 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Uh, I’m not sure. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: My concern would be if it were to be developed, you 

now have a structure that is 2’ from someone’s property. 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  It can’t be --- there’s a couple of reasons why it 

can’t be developed even if, you know, as a developer, you have the 

wetlands vein going through there. 

 

 Two, you have this severe slope right there.  So, if it was, 

let’s say the town decided to sell open space, you couldn’t get 

anything back to that because of the amount of wetlands that --- if 

you look on this map that you have, this is my wetlands (indicating).  
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Or the wetlands.  And, then it goes through the town property and then 

you have the severe slope.  So there’s no road or property that can 

get into this far corner to build on.   

 

 And, I think this is the property I think the town negotiated 

with Slopers and the neighbor that used to be, that lives next to 

Slopers.  This is something that was just done recently in the last 

seven, eight years. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, because as I look at Copper Ridge, where the 

cul de sac ends, it appears that they’ve reserved an area to go in 

just on the other side of the wetlands for access to that property. I 

didn’t know if you could get access, I didn’t know if that wetland 

could be developed and if there could be another house, you know, in 

that area. 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  No.  When I developed this street, we turned it 

into a permanent cul de sac.  So, if you look at the plans or check 

with the town, it is a permanent cul de sac and can’t be developed.  

It’s all open space. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  This, planning & zoning that came out, it says Mr. 

Kastner has not yet depicted the fall zone on the plan.  Does he need 

to do that? 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  No, he doesn’t.  It is just determined on what 

your specifications are.  If you would require it, then we would 

require it. But if not, if you think it’s not needed, then it is not 

needed. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I think we take each one of these applications, the 

three of them together, but we take any application that comes before 

us that we look at, we look at it on its own merit.  And, when we look 

at this one, at least in my mind, we’ve never dealt with solar arrays 

before, number one. 

 

 Number two, there is not much in our regulations that speaks to a 

solar array.  I think we’re going to see more and more of them. 

 

 Number three, if you look at the location of this lot, you’ve got 

a cliff on one side, you’ve got open space that can’t be developed 

one, on the other side.  You’ve got wetlands on the third side.  And, 

then you’ve got an access driveway to the front of his property which 

is then Lot #3. 

 

 So, from a unique standpoint, this lot is very, very unique.   

And, again, we may be seeing more of those and I think that we can 

maybe talk about this under New Business at the end of it. 

 

 But in this case, I think it’s rather unique and that’s the way, 

at least the way I’m looking at it.  The lot is unique.  And, I’m not 
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even sure that you know, we have a definition to call it.  I know that 

we’ve got it down here as an accessory structure. I’m not sure I would 

classify this as an accessory structure. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  The problem is there is no --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  You could put it up on the roof and it’s no longer an 

accessory structure. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  There is really no other definition for it in the 

regulations right now. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Correct.  I understand that.  And, that’s why – 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI: So this is unfortunately how we have determined it. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  What makes this different than a pool? 

As a structure or being so close to the line? 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  In terms of it can’t be occupied. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  I guess with my brief run through the regulations, a 

pool is a separate category and is treated as separate from accessory 

structures. 

 

 My finding is this is most like a fence which is a structure that 

has no connotation of square footage or count as an accessory 

structure but it is a structure. 

 

 Perhaps the discussion is better left for another time. 

  

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The other question was size, okay?  A size of 

something versus making it unique and we went over some things.  What 

makes that thing have to stay that size?  Is it a grant that you get 

or something that you get --- 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  It’s a couple of things.  It is a grant.  Money 

comes from three different entities:  the state, federal government 

and myself.  They have certain --- this isn’t going to power my whole 

house.  Okay? 

 

 But you have a minimum requirement they require you to meet.  

And, this is what, you know, --- 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, if it was smaller, it wouldn’t be --- 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  Correct. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  --- for a grant. 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  Right. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is it fair to say that the picture that you 

submitted with your application is an accurate representation of what 

you would propose to put on this site? 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  Correct.  That’s uh --- what I’m told, that is what 

I’m getting.  Forty-eight unit, ground mounted.  Just like that. 

 

 Again, it’s roughly a 10 k system and you probably, to do 

everything in my house you’d probably have to almost double that in a 

normal situation. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, it’s an open structure so there wouldn’t be 

any occupancy or storage. 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  It’s just the way that is. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You know, when you talk about structure, this is 

obviously a structure that is not going to be occupied. 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Chairman Salka talked about the unique situation 

with this lot and he left off a fourth side which would be the 

neighbor where Lot 3 is. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  No, I mentioned the neighbor across the street is a 

dead end driveway or it’s a shared driveway. Is that the one you’re 

referring to?  Lot 3? 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  I guess my point would be that this will – I don’t 

believe will be visible. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Oh, okay. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  By your neighbors.  Perhaps when they are out at the 

very edge of their patio, they could look uphill to the back of your 

lot, the corner of it, depending on how far to the west your 

contractor can shift it.  But it is not like in your face of the 

neighbor by any matter or means. 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  Correct. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  I would point out for the record also that the um, 

the zoning regulations tend to favor exceptions and environmentally 

friendly subdivisions.  I understand this is a single family house and 

it is not part of an open space preservation subdivision but in this 

day and age we tend to be encouraging this kind of application and 

technologies.  And, I think this appeal or these appeals address the 

technology trend of alternative powers.  And, if exceptions need to be 

made, I think I would be in favor of making them. 
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 THE CHAIR:  One last question, at least from me, is there any 

reason --- when you look at the position of --- and I was over there 

today taking a look at the lot itself, is there any reason that it 

needs to be that close to the property line?  I mean, the pitch won’t 

change.  The pool -- 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  Yes. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  -- won’t block it. 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  Okay, the further you can --- I can push it west, 

again that is on your maps that is going towards the severe elevation, 

the better.  The further I push it east, the worst it is because of 

the trees and the mountain.   

 

 THE CHAIR:  Why can’t you --- okay, I understand that. 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  And, the further I push it south – 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Why can’t you go south? 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  The shade factor.  The same thing, in the winter 

sun, the sun is low in the sky, okay, so you are going to get the 

shading factor. So you want it as far north as possible against the 

woods and the furthest west, away from the mountain. 

 

 They have the instruments to set it to get the maximum and the 

minimum. Where I have it diagramed now is the minimum that I can get. 

 

 In the field, if they, and again it doesn’t matter, I am still 

going to be close to the property --- if I can take that 24 x 40 

envelope and shift it over towards the cliff more and cantilever it, 

my numbers even go up better.  And, that’s the goal that the solar 

company has is to try to get it a little bit further west, if 

possible. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  But no further south? 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  South, I would --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Which then would – 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  I would get shading. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So your engineers or whoever designed this, this is 

where it’s got to be. 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  Correct. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  When you say shading, is that from the pool house 

or from the house? 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  It’s a combination of everything.  They’re all --- 

if you look at my house, I don’t have a high --- I have an 8 pitch.  

All houses in the --- the other houses in that neighborhood are 10, 12 

pitches.  So they are a lot steeper. I kept it down for that purpose. 

 

 It’s also the trees of that, you know the wetland, well, some of 

you haven’t been up there, but there is a lot of wetland and it’s all 

natural.  So those trees are still there and tall.  They get shading.  

They cast a shadow even in the winter because the sun is so low in the 

sky. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  So you really, if you moved it south, you probably 

wouldn’t even get the sun until noontime or something like that when 

it – 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  It wouldn’t help me in the winter months.  At all. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  Because it’s low number one and number two is 

-- 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  Right.  And, then I’ve got the mountain. Don’t 

forget, I am blessed where I get the sun to the very last second of 

the day. 

 

 In the morning, I’m losing about a good hour and a half.  Just 

people on West Street or Southington Mountain they look over and 

they’ll see the sun earlier than I will but I will see the sun a lot 

longer at the end of the day. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 Any other questions of the applicant? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Okay, thank you. 

 

 MR. KASTNER:  Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?  Anyone in favor? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 

 (No response) 
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 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 

TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

Tuesday, May 8, 2012 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Regular meeting of the 

Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 8:00 o’clock, p.m. in 

the Town Council Chambers with the following members in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Matthew O’Keefe, Joseph LaPorte & Bryan Wysong  

        

 Alternates: Dee Ahern 

    Ronald Bohigian 

    Thomas Lombardi 

     

 Others:  Rob Librandi, Zoning Enforcement Officer 

      

   

 A quorum was determined. 

  

ROBERT SALKA, Chairman, presiding: 

NEW BUSINESS: 

  

 A. APPEAL #5916A, Application of Holyst Real Estate LLC for a 

2’ side yard setback variance to 13’ where 15’ is required under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 11 Riverside Court, 

property of Holyst Real Estate LLC in an R-12 zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe recused himself for this appeal and Ms. Ahern was 

seated. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 5916A.  Mr. Gworek 

seconded.   

 

 Mr. LaPorte noted they have an irregular shaped lot. 

 

 Mr. Wysong commented they have done a pretty good job in 

designing the house after a couple of try’s. It fits a very unusually 

shaped lot and along with the agreement of his neighbor to work out 

the tree I asked about, I think it is a good appeal. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

  

 Mr. O’Keefe re-entered the room and was reseated. 
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 B. APPEAL #5917A, Application of Lawrence Holyst for a 19’ 

front yard setback variance to 21’ where 40’ is required under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 58 Howard Avenue, 

property of Lawrence J. & Denise C. Holyst in an R-12 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 5917A.  Mr. Wysong 

seconded. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe said he was troubled by the hardship.  It is a small 

lot.  Ninety-five percent of the buildable square was utilized.  The 

fact it is a corner lot, it would appear that the pool or pool fence 

will be 15’ from the boundary or the street I should say and not the 

boundary. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte added it is an excessive variance. 

 

 Mr. Gworek said he didn’t think it would fit in. I know its 

considered side yard but it is still front and center on Williams 

Street and that pool would lack privacy, I would think, no matter what 

kind of fence you put there. 

 

 Motion fails 0 to 5 on a roll call vote. 

 

 Appeal denied. 

 

 

 

 C. APPEAL #5918A, Application of Hue Mel Yang for special 

exception approval to apply to the State of Connecticut for a 

restaurant liquor license under Sections 4-01.32A & 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 855 Queen Street, a.k.a. 825 Queen Street, 

property of RK Southington LLC in a B zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal 5918A with the 

following conditions: 

 (1) No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 (2) That the numbers of bar seat will b 12 seats and four high 

tops. 

 (3) No live entertainment. 

 (4) Any significant change to the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer would require a new application. 

 (5) Any changes in management or permittee would require a new 

application. 

 Mr.  Wysong seconded. 
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 Mr. LaPorte noted it is a bona fide restaurant and they’ve been 

established there for a long time. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 D. APPEAL #5919A, Application of Fun Wheels LLC d/b/a iDeals 

Outlets for special exception approval to allow Fun Wheels LLC d/b/a 

iDeals Outlets to host a flea market on Sundays from 8 a.m. to 3 p.m. 

from May to November 18, 2012 under Sections 3-01.31G & 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 2165 Meriden Waterbury Road, property of Central 

Management Services LLC in a B zone. 

 Mr.  O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal 5919A with the 

following conditions pursuant to Section 31gb and that our approval be 

subject to the approval of a site plan modification by the planning & 

zoning commission.  And, it is within    their purview to take care of 

the safeguards they are required to marshal. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte pointed out they have someone there that is going to 

take care of the parking.  Safety issue. 

 

 The Chair said it appeared to be ample parking in both locations.  

Both properties are owned by the owner. 

 

 Mr.  Wysong suggested a stipulation this be an approval for one 

year. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe amended his motion to add that the approval be for 

one year.   

 

 And, the applicant will clean up the area at the end of each day 

or event. 

 

 The applicant will conform to all health, safety and fire 

regulations. 

 

 All fire lanes must be open at all times. 

 

 The hours of operation would be limited from 8:00 am to 3:00 pm. 

 

 The applicant have insurance for the event so that the town has 

no liability. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 E. APPEAL #5920A, Application of Raymond Kastner for special 

exception approval to allow more than one accessory structure under 

Section 2-01A & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations 465 Copper Ridge, 

property of Raymond & Sandra Kastner in an R-80 zone. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve 5920A.  Mr. Wysong seconded. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe said he would like to narrow the motion.  He’s asking 

for more than one accessory structure and more than one could be ten 

or it could be.  I would like it to be to allow one additional 

unoccupied accessory structure.  I’ll offer that as a friendly 

amendment. 

 

 Mr. Wysong asked if it should be amended to allow a solar panel 

structure, specifically, as opposed to a general structure. 

 

 Restating of the motion:  Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve 

Application 5920A to allow one additional accessory structure which 

would be a solar panel structure not to exceed 20 by 40 feet and it is 

to be unoccupied. 

 

 Mr. Wysong seconded. 

 

 The Chair felt this was an unusual application. We are dealing 

with something that is not within our regulations identified 

specifically.  So, I think it’s something we should look at down the 

road but the motion is appropriate.  It’s very unique.   

 

 Mr. O’Keefe said he would have comments that would relate to the 

other ones that are not necessarily relevant to this particular 

appeal. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

  

 F. APPEAL #5921A, Application of Raymond Kastner for a 8’ rear 

yard setback variance to 2’ where 10’ is required under Sections 7A-00 

& 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 465 Copper Ridge, property of 

Raymond & Sandra Kastner in an R-80 zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal 5921A to install 

ground mounted solar panels 2’ from the side yard and not to exceed 20 

by 40 feet.  Not to be occupied. 

 

 Mr. Wysong seconded. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe commented that ordinarily he would be troubled by it 

being 2’ from the side yard.  I think that’s too close if there were 

to be another structure there or there would be another application, 
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2’, I think it’s too close.  But given that the property that it’s 

near is owned by the town is landlocked so there is no access, is 

blocked by inland wetlands and limited by the slope, I think it makes 

this unique enough that this could work on this location. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 

 G. APPEAL #5922A, Application of Raymond Kastner for a 7-4.4 

square foot variance to allow a 40’ x 20 (800 sf) accessory structure 

where 95.6 sf remains under Sections 2-01A & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 465 Copper Ridge, property of Raymond & Sandra Kastner in 

an R-80 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 5922A.  Mr. LaPorte 

withdrew his motion. 

 

 Mr.  Wysong made a motion to approve Appeal 5922A for a variance 

allowing a 20 by 40 foot solar panel structure or a 40 by 20 accessory 

structure and that structure being a solar panel, unoccupied 

structure.  Mr. Gworek seconded. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe felt that when you are talking about a hardship in 

the context of this, if you are talking about a structure of 704 feet, 

I think it would be way too big even in an R-80. I think the fact that 

this solar panel is defined as a structure when our typical common 

sense definition of a structure, walls a door and/or windows and some 

type of interior use, that this doesn’t fit the definition.  For that 

reason I think you get over the hurdle off the size. 

 

 Mr. Wysong agreed he didn’t think it fit the definition.  The 

inclusion of definition of a solar structure, the variance we’re 

granting is for the land forever and I wouldn’t want that to be 

interpreted that he could now go and build a barn. 

 

 The Chair said it is appropriate on the motion to be very 

specific. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 

MISCELLANEOUS  /  OLD BUSINESS   / NEW BUSINESS 

 

 A. Order to Appear – 75 Center Street, Machiavelli’s 

Restaurant 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Would the applicant please come forward, please? 
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 MR. BOMOVA: Hi, my name is Spendy Bomova, 75 Center Street, 

Machiavelli’s Restaurant. 

  

 THE CHAIR:  Rob, do you have -- 

 

 MR.LIBRANDI:   We received a few complaints that the restaurant 

has had loud music outside and due to the stipulations of what they 

were approved for their outdoor patio permit, we asked them to appear  

before us.  Because I believe twice we received a complaint about 

music outside. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  They are out of their one year, they have an annual 

renewal and they need to apply for it, correct? 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  they do have annual renewal.  We only really renew 

it unless there is an issue that we bring them back and if ask them to 

come in every year.  They’d have to apply for the application again 

and go through the whole process.  If we wanted to do that, we can do 

that.  Bring every single business in. It would really load up our 

plate if we were to do that. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  You’ve heard what the issue is. We’ve had a number of 

complaints about the music.  Very specific when we approved the 

application for outdoor dining, et cetera, it was very specific that 

the doors shall be closed when music and/or entertainment is in 

progress, et cetera, et cetera.  Yet, we’re getting complaints about 

the noise.  I guess I’m asking you to reply to it and what 

alternatives you have. 

 

 MR. BOMOVA:  The complaint we have is for the same person who was 

banned from this place recently. On St. Patrick’s Day she made some 

issue and we banned her not to be and she is not allowed at all to 

come to Machiavelli’s. Basically, she pointed her finger at me and 

said, you’ll see what I got to do to you. 

 

 I make many times checks how much loudness, how much sound can go 

to -- she is way in the back.  You can’t even hear.  You can verify 

anytime.  You can walk when the entertainment it is in progress and 

you are going to see you are not going to hear nothing on that side 

because whatever is the music, which is only one speaker pointing, and 

that’s way in the back, pointing to the doors.  You cannot even hear 

at the front – the front street you can hear but behind you cannot 

hear the music. 

 

 So, the person who is complaining is the same person who is not 

allowed in my place and that’s what she is doing. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  You are saying that you cannot hear the sound outside 

the building on Center Street? 
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 MR. BOMOVA:  On Center Street, yes.  Not where she lives. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, the point is that the whole intent was that’s 

why we don’t really allow outside amplification so we’re not, you 

know, other restaurants aren’t necessarily hearing your music and you 

are not hearing other restaurant’s music.  Um, and you know, et 

cetera. 

 

 So, you definitely hear it from Center Street. 

 

 MR. BOMOVA:  Well, I don’t want to get into that because the 

music hears from every restaurant.  I’m not getting into that thing. 

 

 What I am pointing is on St. Patrick’s Day it was beautiful 

weather. Everybody was having a good time except that girl. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Sir, you have to stay within the regulations. 

 

 MR. BOMOVA:  Yes.  The doors will not be open. I would love for 

you to make a – check it out and see how loud it is. I would love to 

have the doors open but if that’s the case, the doors will not be 

open. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The reason for the regulation is that’s why you 

have the music there.  Because we allow the music there.  But with the 

doors open, we set the standards that you can’t have the doors open 

when the music is on. 

 

 MR.BOMOVA:  The doors make it more attractive that place for the 

people to come to enjoy the time. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I understand.  And, I think, you know, I understand 

that.  We’ve got --- every outside dining establishment that’s come 

before us requesting outside dining has asked, you know, we always get 

the request for music outside.  And, we’ve always stipulated until we 

get something from planning & zoning or some regulation change, um, 

we’re saying that there is no outside amplification and there is no 

outside music for now. 

 

 And, one of the stipulations in your approval was that the doors 

shall be closed. So we are asking you to adhere to that and if you 

walk outside on Center Street and the music is very loud, we’re asking 

you to tone it down.    Tear it down. 

 

 MR. BOMOVA:  The sound is not coming from Machiavelli’s. If 

that’s the way you want it, the doors will be closed. 

 

 But I would like for you to walk down Center Street and you’ll 

see it is not sound coming from Machiavelli’s. 
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 If you walk in the front of the restaurant you are going to hear.  

At the time the door was open, it was nighttime which there are no 

businesses open except the restaurant businesses.  And, the bars.  

People are really enjoying.  If you are asking for that, it will be 

done. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  So, we’re basically within the stipulations 

that the doors will be closed. 

 

 MR. BOMOVA:   The doors will be closed. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, the one thing is, if we give an approval for 

one year and for it to have any meaning there should be an application 

if we’re outside the one year.  Otherwise, there is no point in having 

had that condition. 

 

 MR.GWOREK:  I agree. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  So, what are you suggesting? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I am suggesting that you file an application to 

renew this permit. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  but the issue, I guess the real issue is, yes, under 

outdoor dining – 

 

 MR.  O’KEEFE:  Under outdoor dining. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  The question is, are we talking outdoor dining or are 

we talking just the noise coming from inside the building with the 

doors open and I guess it’s --- 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  There is an approval for outdoor dining.  And, it 

was good for one year.  More than a year has gone by.  And, there is 

outdoor dining.  Then it is out of compliance. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’m not saying that we wouldn’t entertain it but if 

we put that condition in, when I say we, I mean this board, um, there 

should be an application. 

 

 MR. GWOREK: Just for the outdoor dining. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  For the outdoor dining. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  We’re here for the noise though, really. 

It’s the noise level. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:   Right, but we’re talking about noise.  Where I am 

struggling is we are talking about noise level on a permit that’s 

expired. So, it’s kind of putting the cart before the horse. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Rob, what do you suggest?  That we ask, I think we 

have this on all of our outside dining. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Yes, we do. That is one of the standard 

stipulations that we have. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So now, what the applicant said, there are other 

places around there ---what I’m saying is and I don’t want to be hard 

as far as filling out another application and we can just extend the 

time limit. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, what I’d like – 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Well, the thing is, with these complaints, they 

just pointed out Machiavelli’s.  And, you know, for him, it is a small 

location where a lot of noise travels.  So, how do you really know 

from one person that he told us the story of her getting away from the 

bar that it is that exact location? 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  A percent, I would say, is from there. 

 

 MR.O’KEEFE: May I?  I think when you look at the outdoor dining 

notes, specifically 3 & 4, it is pretty obvious.  If there is music or 

entertainment that’s occurring outside.  It is either occurring or 

it’s not. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Correct. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If there are amplification and/or loudspeakers 

outside, there are either out there or they are not.  That’s --- there 

is no gray there. That’s black and white. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  It is my understanding that there is no --- there are 

no amplifications and there is no music outside in this location. 

 

 MR. BOMOVA:  The music is not outside. The music is inside.  The 

only noise you can hear, I would say, uh, right in the front of the 

building.   As soon as you get on the side 20’, you don’t hear the 

music any more.  Because whatever is basically in the front is the 

parking lot, no residential, nothing.   

 

 The girl who is complaining, she is about 40’ or maybe 60 off the 

building and she’s covered all with DePaolo’s Furniture Store and 

whatever the name is --- so basically you can be there and you never 

will, never will hear Machiavelli’s sound. You can check it out any 

night you want to see. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay, what we’re asking you is to make sure the doors 

are shut, okay? 

 

 MR. BOMOVA:  I mean, if you really force me, I will shut them. I 

would rather have the doors open.  Because it’s not really bothering 

nobody that music. 

 

 It really bothers nobody down there with the music.  The speakers 

are not outside.  They’re inside the building.  Everything is 

happening after I would say 10:00 at night when no offices are open or 

any business is open. Basically, it’s just a beautiful thing to have 

the doors open and a little sound which is not even going off the 

site.  You can check for yourself. 

 

 THE CHAIR:   I guess my point is that as part of your application 

– 

 

 MR.BOMOVA:  I understand. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  We specifically said --- in fact, it is in bold 

letters: Doors will be closed.  Okay?  So whenever you’ve got music 

inside, the doors are closed. 

 

 Now, if you want to submit a new application requesting that the 

doors be open, we can deal with that. 

 

 MR. BOMOVA:  Yes, I would. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Right now, we are looking at what was approved, what 

you agreed to and whether sound is coming out, that is a call that, 

you know, it’s very difficult to tell as you are pointing out. 

 

 As far as the annual renewal, what I’d like to do is I’d like to 

take that up under New Business because it generally impacts every 

application. So we can’t necessarily hold up, you know the owner of 

Machiavelli’s on that particular --- we should deal with that. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No. What I’m hearing is that he is saying that he 

wants to come before us to modify this so it sort of becomes a moot 

point if he comes before us to ask if the doors can be open.  That 

would be a new application because I don’t think we have the ability 

to modify --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s assuming he wants to come before us to keep 

the doors open. 

 

 If he decides not to, to live with what he’s got, then we should 

deal with this because it’s on every single application that has 

outdoor dining and we should deal with that.  
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 Maybe we should just do away with it?  Or only if there is an 

issue do we bring them back as we’ve done on Machiavelli’s.   

 

 How about if we deal with that under New Business? 

 

 MR. BOMOVA: Yah, I would like to apply for the doors to be open. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Then you will have to fill out a new 

application. Go to Rob, fill out the new application, post it, et 

cetera, et cetera.  Okay? 

 

 MR. BOMOVA:  Yes.  I will do that. 

 

 THE CHAIR:   Any other questions of the applicant? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Thank you.  And, thank you for coming. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Can I say one thing? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Sure. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE: I want to talk to him.  Sir?  I know when you – when 

we first approved the conditions down there, when you very first 

opened, I remember coming through town and I could hear the noise from 

the Center of Southington.  And, I had a talk with you and you did 

calm everything down to an extent. 

 

 MR. BOMOVA:  Those were the old speakers.  The new speakers we 

have are very different speakers.   

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Well, you did calm things down from that, when you 

first opened.  I remember. 

 

 MR. BOMOVA:  The new speakers we put cost a good amount of the 

money so you can see   it’s a different ballgame. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 

 ART SECONDO:  Art Secondo, 1048-28 South Main Street, 

Plantsville. 

 

 Mr. Chairman, I’d like to bring to your attention that for a 

public meeting the front door is locked and the side door is locked. 

The only door that is open is on this side. Not all citizens come in 

to the parking lot.  It was raining out.  The doors are locked.  If 

you could just bring that to the  attention --  

 

 THE CHAIR:  Point taken. 
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 THE CHAIR: Okay, good.  Especially on a meeting night. 

 

 First of all, I’m not here as the President of the Chamber.  I’m 

here as an interested citizen.  I don’t have the vote of my Board of 

Directors to be here.  But I’d like to be here first of all to 

compliment the ZBA because as you know, the Town has changed and the 

Chamber has partnered with the town to not only bring in new economic 

basis but also some life downtown. 

 

 The ZBA is faced with issues about signs and everybody in town 

wants to put a sign up. They want to put lights without permission and 

poor Rob --- he’s done a great job since he’s come to town.  We 

appreciate the fact that you’re understanding. 

 

 When I’ve called as Chamber President over issues with businesses 

and we’ve known not to be friendly to businesses in this town and I 

think we are slowly changing that. We’re working on it. 

 

 I compliment you volunteers on the board.  I know what it is to 

volunteer having spent ten years on the Council. 

 

 Machiavelli’s is a unique situation. He really is the icon of 

downtown nightlife.  If you’ve been downtown on a Friday or a Saturday 

or even on a Thursday, especially during warm weather, you realize 

that Southington has become really practically equal to West Hartford 

in the sense that we do have people coming from out of town down here.  

We look like a mini-Newport on Friday and Saturday. And, I mean that 

because it’s not only liquor and food. It’s ice cream. It’s Paul 

Gregory’s.  It’s people walking from the Trail. It’s exciting in 

downtown Southington. 

 

 Machiavelli’s, I’m proud to say is one of the top community 

people. He has received two beautification awards from the Chamber of 

Commerce from investing thousands of dollars to make the building look 

good and conform with the rest of the buildings.   

 

 In several months, the entire sidewalk in front of Machiavelli’s 

will be steam cleaned. An expensive amount of money to get all the gum 

marks that you usually see from the bars and restaurants.   

 

 He has been one of the starters of the Italian Festival.  He was 

there at the beginning and he’s there every year.  This man spends 

money.  And, I can tell you, ladies and gentlemen, what has happened 

downtown has happened because of three, four, five catalysts.  It’s 

not the 28 people downtown that have all done this because a lot of 

them are self-serving.  A lot of them only care where the sidewalk 

ends in front of their store. 

 

 It takes other people to care about downtown.  We, at the 

Chamber, now we are the ninth largest Chamber in the state and we went 

from nineteenth to nine.  People respect the fact that we have worked 
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hard, not just to take care of our members because some of the people 

downtown are not members, but we worked hard to build up downtown. 

 

 We just put the lights up on the poles which have made a big 

difference.  We paid for that. 

 

 Next week we are having a walk-thru with the Town Manager, the 

Assistant Town Manager, the Town Planner to show them issues downtown 

that have to be improved.  Some of the pole lights, the paint are 

falling off. There’s issues with the road, they’re sinking in. We do 

this every year in Southington and Plantsville. 

 

 Not for our benefit but for the benefit of keeping the 

Renaissance alive downtown. 

 

 I really would like to suggest, Mr. Chairman, outside of probably 

Joe LaPorte because he’s had property downtown, but the rest of you, 

take a walk downtown on Friday and Saturday.  And, you’ll see that 

some of the noise doesn’t just come from Machiavelli’s if it does come 

from anywhere.  It comes from a few places.  Southington is hopping on 

the weekends.  

 

 Without Machiavelli’s we would lose a lot of people. 

Machiavelli’s is not just a nightclub.  It’s a restaurant.  I’ve been 

down there many times. I love being down there. I was born and raised 

downtown. If I thought Machiavelli’s was a detriment to downtown I 

would not be here and I wouldn’t even be his friend.  I wouldn’t even 

patronize him.   

 

 I love Southington enough that if you do good for Southington, 

then we’ll support you.  Machiavelli’s has put his money where his 

mouth is.  And, believe me, if downtown has a little noise, maybe 

we’ve waived four decades for a little noise downtown on Friday night. 

 

 Thank you. 

 

 SPEAKER:  I think Mr. Secondo should have spoken last.   

 

 (Chuckles) 

 

 I’m Charlie Cocuzza, 165 North Star Drive.  Omega Communications, 

downtown, 1 Center Street.  

 

 I’m a real big supporter of supporting other businesses that are 

downtown and growing the downtown area.  I think downtown areas such 

as Southington and Plantsville are vitally important for the growth of 

the town and sustaining of the town, drawing people to the town. 

 

 I probably spend more time patronizing the restaurants downtown 

than I should but I believe it’s important to support the businesses 

that are downtown and businesses that do business with you. 
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 I’ve been going to Machiavelli’s since they opened.  I’ve been 

supportive of them.  I – from my position where I am – I’m up towards 

Main Street where my business is and you cannot hear Machiavelli’s any 

more than you can hear anybody else.  There’s other businesses 

downtown that have indoor music because, as he said, his music is 

indoors. There is no amplification.  There are no speakers outdoors 

and they’re all pointed in. 

 

 On a Friday or a Saturday night, I will park in the public 

parking lot across the street.  As you walk towards his restaurant, 

you really can’t hear anything until you get towards the street and 

towards his place.  And, it is really not offensive, at all. 

 

 As a matter of fact, Machiavelli’s has done a lot to draw people, 

make Southington a destination place for people to come and for people 

to enjoy themselves and have a good time.  And, I think that’s vitally 

important.   

 

 And, I think one thing I want to mention tonight and Art touched 

on it a little bit, about what Machiavelli’s gives back to the 

community.  And, the events that he has at his place, the karaoke 

contest, other events that he has to raise money for Southington 

Community Services and some of the other places that are around here 

are --- him being able to do that is a direct result of him attracting 

people and him being able to make money because of the environment and 

the atmosphere that he creates. 

 

 People come to Southington to go to Machiavelli’s.  And, I’ve 

been going there for a long time. I’ve brought a lot of friends there.  

My 12 year old niece has sung there. And, I don’t ever remember it 

being where when I’ve left the place and I started to walk away that I 

heard the music or it was offensive. 

 

 So I am in support of him going on as he wishes to go on because 

its business is like kids that are drawing people to this town and 

bringing them to this town.  And, I think we need to do, as Art 

Secondo said, we need to think before we make decisions to become more 

business friendly to get the businesses to come here and support our 

citizens, help pay taxes here.  

 

 Thank you very much. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 

 MELISSA ERICKSEN:  Hi, I’m Melissa Ericksen, 315 West Center 

Street and I’ll make it brief. 

 

 I was one of the original people on the Renaissance and I worked 

on that project for three years.  This is one of the things we hoped 

for was to have something that would draw people that would be an 

attraction.  
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 And, I’m also involved in the Apple Harvest Festival and I run 

Southington Icon, the singing competition and Spendy has an evening 

where the finalists can sing there and it’s part of the prize.  So, he 

supports this community in many different ways. 

 

 I also will not go a restaurant where I can’t talk with friends 

and that type of thing.  If the music is too loud, I don’t want to go 

back there.  Because it’s just, you know, not pleasant.  

 

 When I sit out on the outdoor dining, I can talk with friends or 

I wouldn’t go there.  And, I go I’d say at least once a week. So, um, 

it’s really not offensive, the music, outside for dining. 

 

 And, I just hope that you do support this business that gives 

back to our community. 

 

 Thank you. 

  

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 

 Okay.   There’s nothing we can act on other than we thank you for 

coming in and thank you for speaking tonight.  What I would like to do 

is maybe under New Business at least spend a couple of minutes talking 

about this and then we can decide what we want --- you know, the next 

step. 

 

 Because if he does come in with an application at some point, 

we’re going to have to deal with it and we might as well deal with it 

in a general nature about what was spoken tonight. 

 

 Every application we have for outdoor dining, we have these 

stipulations in there. Maybe we should or maybe we shouldn’t.  I think 

it’s worth talking about. 

 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Might I suggest in the approvals making them for one 

year, automatically renewable if there are no complaints.  That would 

be complaints by the public or complaints by the town.  If someone 

complains, whether it be valid or frivolous, the applicant has to come 

before us.  That will probably weed 95% of them out but it will bring 

the other 5% back.  I don’t like the idea of it being open-ended. 

  

 MR.WYSONG:  In the appeal in 2008 for Machiavelli’s, it was for 

expansion of an outdoor dining space.  Yet, we put a bunch of 

stipulations on what happens inside.  I don’t understand why we did 

that four years ago.  I don’t think we are dealing with outdoor dining 

space here but we are dealing with noise emanating from inside the 

building.  I’m confused on why the two got comingled. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Rob, what do we have here, Rob?  We have order to --- 

this is the Order to Appear so it really is – 
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 MR. LIBRANDI:  I have the approval. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have the original? 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  I have --- yes. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  What was the application on the original application? 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  The application was for a special exception 

approval to expand an existing restaurant dining bar area, to expand 

outside dining area and to modify conditions --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry. Say that again? 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  For a special exception approval to expand an 

existing dining area, dining and bar area, to expand outside dining 

area and to modify conditions of prior approval including but not 

limited to entertainment and hours of operation. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think that answers that question. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 

 So, I mean, we addressed both. 

 

 MR.WYSONG: We addressed both in the same one. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Correct. Right. 

 

 So, it really comes down --- I mean, Machiavelli’s is somewhat 

unique only because they’ve got the doors in front.   Most 

restaurants, you know, you have the front and then you have outdoor 

dining and it’s sort of a separate area. 

 

 We’ve said no amplification.  I guess the question is, is there 

anything in our zoning regulations that prohibits that or is that a 

ZBA requirement that we put on years ago? 

 

 I mean, I’ve been on the board for a number of years and we’ve 

always had the stipulation and the question is, is it something that 

we’ve always done or is it in the zoning regulations and we’re just 

enforcing the zoning regulations? 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  It must --- I haven’t seen anything in the zoning 

regulations. 

 

 THE CHAIR: I haven’t, either. 
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 MR. LIBRANDI:  I think it is just something that has been adopted 

through the years. I don’t know if there has been an instance or a 

situation that brought it forward. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I think the reason we got some of that in there 

like that, the noise levels and stuff, is because you’ve got 

residential down there, too.  Where these restaurants are. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  But you’ve got residential on almost every restaurant 

with the exception of Queen Street.  You know, we’ve had applications 

from, what was it, Smokin’ with Chris?  He wanted to have music 

outside and he wanted to have the bands and stuff which I think would 

bring people to town to their point.  But you’ve got a number of 

restaurants on Center Street and if you said, okay, you can have 

outdoor music; I’m not sure what we would have. 

 

 And, the police have told me on a number of occasions there’s no 

way they can enforce --- there is no such thing as a noise ordinance 

other than, maybe you mentioned it too, --- after 10:00. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I was in on the beginning on a lot of these when 

we first started with that and I think it was because we didn’t want 

other amplification outside on the street level.  And, every one of 

those had stated was no outside amplification meaning taking a speaker 

and putting it on a pole outside.  Unique compared to what he has.  I 

don’t believe he has speakers outside.  He just has a door open.  So 

that that amplification is maybe coming from inside but to what we had 

justified in most of these was no outside amplification with speakers. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  And, the size of the doors makes the inside really 

the outside because it’s that whole large wall getting pushed out. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  As I look at it, the real issue is just #7, the 

doors will be closed.  Because if the amplification is inside, if 

there is no music or entertainment outside, there is no amplification 

of loudspeakers outside, there is no problem but for #7 with respect 

to the doors. And, that is really what we need to address. Whether 

that’s a requirement we want to keep or a requirement we don’t think 

we need. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, let me ask you a question:  If you’ve got a 

restaurant and – 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: You’ve got a window open. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, they put windows they can open.  And, now 

you’ve got music coming out, however you do it.  Not amplified but 

you’ve got music outside with speakers right behind the window. And, I 

am not exaggerating but I think we need to discuss this and say do we 

want to hear music outside from all these restaurants because we can’t 

say one can have it and one can’t.  Where do we draw the line? 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think the amplification deals with the direction 

of the speakers.  Because you look at the speakers and if they’re 

pointing in, then the music is going in. 

 

 If those speakers are at the window, pointing out, then the 

amplification is going out.  It’s not just the location but it is the 

direction.  They go that way. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  And, I think the applicant at the time said 

everything is facing inward.  So, it’s --- 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, if you see the speakers facing outward – 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Then it’s an issue. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: -- then it’s an issue. If the speakers are facing 

inward, it’s not. 

 

 And, you can still deal with the hours of operation. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  How were it that simple.   

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  How do you control the noise level? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  You don’t. You can’t. 

 

 The police will tell me they are not going to ride around town 

with some kind of a meter that they don’t use and any time prior to 

10:00 there is no such thing as a noise ordinance in Southington. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  And, I think the noise ordinance also is for 

construction.  So, there’s nothing that – 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I thought there was you know, some type of loud 

music noise – 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  I think after a certain time – 

  

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  -- in residential. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  After 10:00. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  And, I don’t know if that’s in a residential area 

or a business zone. Don’t know. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Is this something that you, Rob, I mean, I mean, we 

can come up and say okay, from now on this, is what we’re going to 

stipulate. Or, is it worth taking it back to planning & zoning – 

 MR. LIBRANDI: What we could do – 
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 THE CHAIR: I don’t know how, you know – 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Well, what we could do is the Town Council is 

reviewing the Town Ordinances right now. We could ask them what their 

feelings are in terms of downtown amplification in terms of the doors 

closed – 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, we can’t do just downtown.  I mean. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Well, yah, that why. 

 

 THE CHAIR: You have Smokin’ with Chris and he has a lot of bands 

in there. Some of them are almost orchestras.  As he explained it to 

us.  Which means if he has the door open ---it’s not just downtown.  

But you know, you’ve got a number of restaurants around and we’ve put 

these stipulations on every one of them.  So, I think – 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, if you’ve got restaurants in residential 

areas – 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Exactly. 

 

 MS. AHERN:  How many complaints have there been with any of these 

restaurants.  Anybody that has these outdoor, I mean, really has there 

been a lot of complaints from anybody?  I mean – 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: I don’t think so. 

 

 MR. AHERN:  I mean, that’s what I – Machiavelli’s, how long have 

they been there? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  But only because we have this stipulation.  The 

question is do we leave it in there? 

 

 (Undertone comments) 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I think we should still leave the outside 

amplification of speakers and things on there.  This is just a 

different thing.  If he doesn’t have the outside amplification, it’s 

just filtering through the building. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  You know, I go to a lot of restaurants. And, you take 

the new one, and I’m not picking on any restaurant but, Zingarelli’s.  

They’ve got speakers outside and they’ve got amplification outside.  

It’s very toned down. It’s great music. You sit outside – 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Well, we actually sent them a letter. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I know. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  No outside amplification. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Where do you draw the line? 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  But, you see, that’s actually outside 

amplification. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I know.  But it’s pleasant music. I mean, it’s just, 

you know, no one more than 50’away is going to hear it. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Where do they have it, in front? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  There’s two of them right in front and then there’s 

one when you walk in the door, in the overhang there is a couple of 

speakers that you know, it’s pleasant. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  They control it. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  They control it.  But there’s no way you can put in 

the regulations it can only be so many decibels.  You know? 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  What strikes me odd is what restaurants are around 

that aren’t air conditioned?  It seems kind of counter intuitive and 

I’m going to through my doors and windows open because --- but it’s 

hot in here?  Usually restaurants are freezing. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Well, this is half bar, half restaurant.  I think 

when they close --- like the other restaurants and bars down there, 

it’s going to get really hot, really quick.  I don’t think a window 

would even suffice, really.  They’d have to open up every window, 

every door to get a breeze going. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, why don’t you take it, you know, bring it to 

the planning & zoning or Town Council, whoever is going t deal with 

it, but I think planning & zoning, they have a committee, right? 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Well, we could write a letter and send it to both 

of them about their thoughts. We’re reviewing this in terms of the 

stipulations that we’ve already approved. You know, we’ve gotten 

situations where --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  This is the wave of the future. You know, more 

outside dining, you know.  And, I think we need to deal with it, but 

let’s not deal with it like we did ten years ago and putting these 

things in here. Do they still make sense today? 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Commissioner Ahern made a statement.  How many 

issues have we really had, you know what I mean? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  This is it. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN: And, to the applicant’s point, he think it was 

somebody being that. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, it may very well may have been.  The issue, as 

I see it, is with #7.  The door was open, the door was open.  So you 

address it by, is that an appropriate stipulations. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Is that part of the stipulation.  Can it be 

handled? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  But it comes down, do we continue to put in any new 

restaurant that there will be no outside amplification? 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I think yes. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  On the patio, for example. 

  

 MR.WYSONG: I think so.  The issue is whether the doors are open, 

or not. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, it is on, that’s one unique situation on one 

restaurant.   

 

 MR. WYSONG:  I would take it off of --- any restaurant that come 

in to appeal is going to get the doors closed stipulation if they say 

they are going to have entertainment. 

 

 If they are going to have entertainment. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, we don’t ever say that --- we only say that 

when they have outside dining. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Are we sure? 

 

 VARIOUS:  Yes. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  What is your list of stipulations?  Just a 

restaurant that has entertainment? 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Probably no dancing – 

 

 MR.WYSONG: No exotic dancing, three piece band --- 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  There shall be no music or entertainment outside.  

There shall be no amplification and/or loud speakers.  Approval shall 

be good for one year. 

 

 MR. WYSONG: No door.  Not a door open or closed.  We’re dealing 

with just a single restaurant?  On a single appeal? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s what we’re doing right now, yes. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:   Right now. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Well, I mean, how many others are out there?  Are we 

saying there aren’t any others out there except --- 

 

 THE CHAIR: Well, we’ve had a number of them over the last year.  

We’ve probably had half a dozen of them.  Maybe the last couple of 

years we’ve had half a dozen. 

 

 MR. WYSONG: Outdoor. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Outdoor dining. 

 

 MR. WYSONG: Outdoor amplification but not a doors or window open 

or closed issue. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  No, this is the only one. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:   They also need to get a permit to get the 

approval from us for outdoor dining.  They have to go to the Town 

Manager’s office and get approval for the amount of seating and floor 

plan for a patio or – 

 

 THE CHAIR:  For outside dining? 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Uh-hum. 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  It’s unique. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I said, it’s unique. 

 

 MS. AHERN:  It is. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  The whole restaurant is one big door.  If they 

open a portion of it, you know, that’s tough.  It’s an architectural 

design that’s made for this regulation. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It will work if they put the speakers going 

interior, if the speakers are facing interior.  Instead of the 

exterior, it would work. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, that’s what they are from I understand.  

They’re facing in. 
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 But the stipulation we have is the doors will be closed. And, if 

the doors are closed and you can hear it outside, there is nothing we 

can about that, anyway. 

 

 If the applicant comes in and he says he wants to leaves the door 

open, even though there is no outside amplification, and the speakers 

are facing in, we’re going to have to deal with that if he comes back 

with an application for it. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, it would be renewable every year? 

 

 (Everyone speaking at once.) 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I think what Matt said is very appropriate. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Unless there is a complaint made by a citizen or by 

the zoning enforcement officer in which case they’d have to come back. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  But he can only enforce it when he gets a complaint.  

He can’t go out on his own. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  If he came back and got a stipulation that didn’t 

matter of the doors were open or closed, then it would have to be not 

up to us but it would have to be up to the police department or 

something to say – 

 

 THE CHAIR: They’re going to love it.   They’ll love it. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  It would be tough to enforce. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The thing is do we have that capability saying 

closing and opening the doors.   

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, we have it because we put in the stipulation. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We have the capability but do we have the ability 

to enforce it is more relevant. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Well, this is the only one that ever had that out 

of all of them. 

 

 MS. AHERN:  I guess a concern with me would be if you’re going to 

put down, you know, that if there’s a violation or something is not 

working and there’s complaints coming in, it would have to be, I would 

think, more than one person.  Because if it is a single person who 

does have something out --- like I don’t know if this is true or not 

true, but say somebody is just trying to start trouble with a 

restaurant.  I don’t think it’s fair that this person has to resubmit 

an entire application because one person has an issue.  I mean, it 

would have to be multiple people. You’d have to have some serious 
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issues, I would think.  One person is going to generate a whole 

another application on renewal because of that.  I don’t believe that. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: The problem is is it the right person or the wrong 

person that is generating this.  So, it’s a safeguard. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI: And, it’s making them pay another $280. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  This original thing was done in 2008.  To my 

knowledge, I don’t think he has ever been brought in front of the 

commission. 

 

 THE CHAIR: No, this is really the first complaint we’ve had, 

right, Rob? 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, like I said, when he first opened the 

business, you’ll try things and he didn’t know that it was probably 

carrying all the way to the center of Southington and to the rail road 

tracks.  That’s a long way off. 

 

 But he adjusted it since then.  So --- 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  I think the level of noise tends to be self 

regulating.  As this young lady suggested, if you go into a restaurant 

and it’s so loud you can’t talk with your wife or your friends, you 

don’t go back.  To a certain extent – now there are exceptions to the 

rule --- there are exceptions to that self regulating mechanism but 

we’ve been four years and one complaint, I guess I’m not overly --- 

 

 Your point is that the applicant comes back with a new 

application to leave the doors open, what do we do with it?  I guess 

theoretically that application has expired. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, in reality, he doesn’t have to come back with 

an application to leave the doors open.  He just comes back with an 

application to renew the permit.  The question then becomes do we put 

– 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Do we stipulate that the doors --- that was the 

question we had.  Does he have to come back?  Nobody else has. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: He does because in his application it says the doors 

will be closed. 

 

 THE CHAIR: He would only have to come back to us if he wants to 

leave the doors open. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Only if he wants the doors open. 

 

 THE CHAIR: If he’s satisfied with this and you know, he goes 

along the way he’s been going with the doors closed. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Because unfortunately, the remedy would have been 

to appeal the approval within the 15 days if he had a problem with the 

doors.  The appeal period has gone by. 

 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  But to your point, I like that we don’t have to 

bring everybody back.  Just forget about him at the moment.  And, we 

don’t have to bring everybody back – 

  

 THE CHAIR: Only if there is a complaint. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Only if there is a complaint. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, it may be a valid complaint but it’s a risk of 

running a business. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Only if it is a complaint validated by the zoning 

enforcement officer and that would eliminate, I think, your point of 

one person coming forward. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  If it is a problem, it’s going to be a problem every 

week.  Every Friday, whatever. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  This is the exception.  He hasn’t done this for 

four years since he got the permit. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  I think that separates the frivolous complaints or 

the vendetta complaints. 

 

 UNIDENTIFIABLE:  Did you observe it? 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI: I couldn’t have observed it.  It was late at night.  

I think it was around St. Patrick’s Day. 

 

 MR.WYSONG:  Gees, you’ve got to get your life on! 

 

 (Chuckles) 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  I say, if you want to pay me overtime --- 

 

 (Chuckles) 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I think the Italian Club is the problem. 

 

 (Chuckles) 

 

 Okay, the only other --- any more on this?  I like your approach 

about if there’s a complaint validated by the zoning enforcement 

officer we can then bring it back. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  Or if there is a complaint to the zoning 

enforcement officer and the zoning enforcement officer determines that 

the applicant should come back. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Right, because even with the complaints we’ve had – 

you’ve gone out there and you’ve verified it and then you sent them a 

Cease & Desist Order. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  At that point in time do we say yes, you have to 

reapply.  Or is it like we talked – 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I think if he verifies it, I think we would send, 

like we did now, we sent a letter in requesting an Order to Appear. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: And, at that point in time we say a warning or you 

have to renew like we did with the chickens? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If the zoning enforcement officer tells us there 

has been a complaint, then we send out a letter that says your 

application is expiring on such and such a date and if you’d like to 

renew it, please come back to us. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Saves us hashing it twice.  Okay. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, avoids a Cease & Desist. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  Anything else? 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Yes, the solar panels. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The solar panels. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  And, a structure. 

 

 MR.LIBRANDI:  I’m sorry, Mr. Chairman, he’s – there is no 

violation or --- okay. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, it was basically, a request to come in to 

understand his side of what we’ve got.  Again, it was a single 

complaint. 

 

 MR. SECONDO:  He just wants to know what you want him to do. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I think what we want him to do; he has made 

it clear that he wants to have the doors open.  This permit he has 

says the doors have to be closed. 

 

 So, if he wants the doors open, he files a new permit. 

 

 MR. SECONDO: How fast can he do that because time is running out?  

Once the summer is gone, there’s no sense. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right away. Go for it. 

 

 MR.COCUZZA:  In the meantime, can it be business as usual? 

 

 THE CHAIR: We can’t. It’s up to him. The bottom line, I don’t 

believe, he is probably going to be at least four weeks from the time 

he files the application, he has to post the sign for two weeks. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI: The deadline is the 24
th
 for the June --- 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, to respond to your question, we don’t have the 

authority that it is business as usual. If somebody files a complaint, 

somebody files a complaint and he has to come in. 

 

 But if there is a pending application, that certainly takes the 

sting out of it. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The current application says he has to have the 

doors closed.  He can still play the music and everything but the 

current stipulation says he has to have the doors closed. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  But we are not saying either way.  It’s going to be 

up to you between now and the time you submit the application.   We’re 

going by this.  We can’t tell you to leave the doors open. We’re 

telling you they should be closed. 

 

 If you decide to go as business as usual --- 

 

 MR. SECONDO:  So if he files right away like tomorrow, he’d 

probably be like four weeks? 

 

 THE CHAIR: Is that right, Rob? 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  The deadline is the 24
th
 for the 2

nd
 week in June, 

I believe. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  So it would be about four weeks. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI: If you come in tomorrow, or sometime this week, 

then we’ll set everything up for you if that’s the way you want to go. 

 

 If not, then I think --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  If not, if he wants to leave it the way it is, then 

he’s done. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Then the doors have to be closed.  If you want the 

doors open, file a new application. 
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 MR. COCUZZA:  Matt, if he files the application to have the doors 

open, at that point, if a complaint comes in --- 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Then we have to deal with the complaint but we’re 

dealing with the complaint probably at the same meeting we’re dealing 

with the approval.  Does that answer your question? 

 

 MR. COCUZZA:  Yes. 

  

 Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Thank you. 

 

 The only other thing, Rob, remember I gave you a piece of paper 

concerning Berkley Avenue, I think it is, #33?  There were three 

commercial trucks parked behind this little thousand square foot Cape? 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Was it Buckland or Berkley? 

 

 Was it Buckland Street? 

 

 THE CHAIR: No, Berkley.  Off of Berlin Ave – Street. 

 

 The reason I’m bring it up again is because the house looks 

abandoned.  The shades are pulled on every window. There is never a 

car in the driveway. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Okay. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  There’s three commercial wood chipping trucks or 

whatever you call them with the lifts on them. But they’ve been parked 

there for about two months.  They haven’t moved. The house looks 

abandoned.   

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Well, I have a list of foreclosed houses and I can 

contact the building --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, there is no sign out front. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  I can contact the building inspector, also. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  But why would three commercial trucks be parked, they 

look in fairly new shape.  They walked away from them, too. 

 

 It’s #33. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, there would only be a sign if it was a 

foreclosure by sale. There wouldn’t be a sign for a strict 

foreclosure. 

 

 THE CHAIR: What? 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  There is only going to be a sign on about one in 

every ten foreclosures today.  It is only the foreclosure by sale that 

gets the sign.  The stricts don’t.  And, 90% of them are strict. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI: I get a list from the Town Clerk of what – 

 

 THE CHAIR: You’ll probably find the vehicles are unregistered and 

everything else. 

 

 (Comments) 

 

 Okay, anything else to come before the board? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think the solar panels just in terms of how they 

should be defined.  Would it be within the definition of a structure 

or be defined differently than a structure and/or should there be 

separate regulations to deal with it?  That’s beyond our purview. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Let me ask you a question, if you were to put up a 

windmill, you know, with four struts going up, is that a structure? 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Yes. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Then why wouldn’t a solar panel be a structure?  It’s 

got eight legs. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  The issue I had when I was going through it, we have 

a solar panel array and in the regulations, Section 2.01A, we talk 

about accessory buildings.  It’s a quoted term. That’s the term. 

 

 Accessory buildings are subject to a maximum square footage 

restriction.   

 

 The same section talks about accessory structures and they are 

subject to a different setback requirement than a building.  Okay? 

 

 We talk about structures; they are subject to structure 

regulations but not those of sheds or accessory buildings.  That’s in 

Section 2-19S. 

 

 THE CHAIR:   That’s clear. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  And, there is a lattice tower that is called a 

structure.  But it’s not subject to any of those things.  It’s subject 

to other things like the height restriction waiver; a lattice tower 

higher than the adjacent structures would normally be is subject to a 

setback from a line such that when it falls, it falls entirely on your 

property.   
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 So, we handle these four things.  And, I think we kind of need to 

define the solar array as a structure but without square footage 

requirements and even setback requirements.  I will refer back to the 

comment I made on the record about open space preservation 

subdivisions.   

 

 Essentially, when you read through that section, 3.07, they talk 

about being very cooperative with the unique positioning of buildings, 

lot lines, um, solar collectors, passive and active, in order to 

encourage their use rather than to discourage their use through 

regulation. 

 

 I think somebody, if we are reviewing the regulations now, needs 

to come up with a nice comprehensive section on solar arrays, kind of 

like they came up with for swimming pools regualtions or some other 

unique application. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Into the definition under 2.01A because there’s 

nine in residential and just make number ten for solar panels.  Number 

eight deals with satellite receiving antennas.  I would make number 

ten solar panels.   Just define it. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Make it and stipulate what they are and what they 

aren’t.  And, what they’re subject to and           not subject to. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Because if you look at the pictures of that 

structure, it had pilings into the ground, concrete adhered to it.  

Almost like if it was up a little higher, it’s almost like a sign. 

 

 One of the other things, too, is when you look at the structure 

and the size of these things, a lot of --- you’d say what is the 

hardship?  Okay?  You know, the land, this. 

 

 Sometimes what you are looking at is a monetary hardship because 

the bigger they get, the more it is going to meet the criteria – let 

me finish --- it’s going to meet the criteria of the payback so 

they’re going to say I need it 20 by 40 or 60 by something. 

 

 So you know, just because it’s good for the environment and 

everything else, you don’t want these huge things all over the place 

that just because I need it that much so I can get a payback from the 

government.  Okay? 

 

 So, I mean, if it was smaller and everything in a nicer area, 

would it be so obtrusive to put it?  Well, I don’t want it then 

because I don’t get a payback. 

 

 So, I mean, we have to look at the hardship as far as that plus 

the size and what the real thing is.  We’ve done it with chickens, you 

know. 
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 THE CHAIR:  One of the key things is I don’t think we can use the 

term hardship, though.  Because hardship, you know, is not financial. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Nobody really needs a solar panel.  They could go 

with the way everybody else does, but --- 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  That got passed tonight, but why couldn’t he make 

a smaller one?  He didn’t want to because he wouldn’t get the payback. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  But that’s not the hardship. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  No, I understand that. 

 

 MR. WYSONG: If he had made it smaller, it would have been exactly 

the same position. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  And, I think with his – 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  He could’ve made it twice as big and it would have 

been exactly the same position.  

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  It’s his lot.  Each case is independent. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  You’ve got to look at that, but you can’t call it a 

hardship. You’ve got to do each lot, each – 

 

 (Everyone speaking at the same time) 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It was location.  One of the reason why. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  And, if we deny solar panels --- 

 

 (Everyone speaking at the same time) 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Hold it.  Hold it.  One at a time. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  We are not specifically talking about his 

property.  We are talking about going down the line, as far as 

structure, size.  One of the key things I picked up was the size of it 

need to meet a certain criteria for payback.  I mean, we need to be 

observant of that to say, you know, this one may have been different. 

We take everyone on its merit.  

 

 But going forward, someone is going to say, well, I need it this 

big and you know, we did this.  But --- smaller. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  The thing is, if we use that as an argument that he 

needs this in order to get a payback from the state and federal 

government, and someone was to challenge that, that’d be thrown out.  

There’s no way you would win that one. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I’m just bringing it up as conversation. 

 

 THE CHAIR:   As a hardship. There’s no way ---it’s financial.  

There is no way we would win that one. 

 

 That’s why we need to be careful with our words.  When we are 

making a motion we need to be very specific with always in the back of 

our mind, what if it gets challenged.  That’s why we always need to 

have not just the motion but we need to have discussion as to why are 

we approving this.  We’re approving it for these reasons. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, then I tried to, in the course of the 

discussion, bring up the uniqueness of the lot. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s right.  Exactly. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It’s on the town property.  It’s landlocked.  Its 

wetlands.  There is slope. It is going to be developed.  As opposed to 

something – 

 

 THE CHAIR:   Those are the key things you want to bring out. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  That’s what Commissioner LaPorte was saying. 

What’s your hardship?  Tell me what your hardship is and we can work 

with it. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  And, that’s valid.  A valid question.  But when they 

say it’s financial, that’s not --- then you ask them what is your real 

hardship, from a legal standpoint that we can justify. 

 

 MS. AHERN:  Is there any way to contain it to certain sizes or 

what’s normal for a certain square footage house?  Like are there 

norms for that?  Like we don’t want this half acre lot that may have a 

– thousand square foot home and then they put this humongous thing in 

there or I don’t know. How do you control that? 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Can’t you sell the solar electricity that you get? 

 

 MS. AHERN:  Yah. 

 

 MR.GWOREK:  But it’s only 10 kilowatts.   

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  You’re not going to get rich out of it. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think if somebody comes in, though, on a half 

acre lot with something like this, then clearly you are going to make 

a finding that it is just not in harmony with the neighborhood.   

 

 The harmony argument is inapplicable here because of the 

uniqueness of the neighborhood and where it is. 
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 THE CHAIR:  There’s really two things.  There’s the solar array 

for the electricity and there’s the solar array for the water.  And, 

hot water takes up a lot less square footage if you want to do it for 

hot water versus if you want electricity.   Like you said, for the 

size of his house, he’s only going to get a minimum, half if that, of 

what he needs even during the summer. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  The other thing that – 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  And, only during the day. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sure he’s got a big battery. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  The only other thing is the regulations for 

generators.  I know generators have been a big thing.   

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  We have no regulations on generators.  What the 

building department does is once they get a generator, the applicant 

will come down to my office and then we’ll determine if they need a 

zoning permit or if they need a variance.  We haven’t had one yet that 

would require a variance.  But we are --- that’s another thing we 

should bring up at the table, too, generators.  Because we really 

don’t have anything concrete.  We should really also write something 

for that, too.  PZC could bring that up, too. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Would you do that?  Would you write those two? 

 

 MR.LIBRANDI: Sure.  Would you like to write a letter and then 

have you review it before we sent it out? 

 

 THE CHAIR: Yes. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The other question I have is when we were talking 

about moving that to other areas of his property, he said it wouldn’t 

work.  And, the person that was designing it said this was the best 

place. Is that something that we should ask people to bring? Proof of 

that? 

 

 I mean, because I don’t know. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The answer is:  yes.  I did personally go up to 

that site and having viewed the site, I tended to agree with him 

because there were trees all on that side.  That’s the only place the 

sun really comes. But ordinarily the applicant should bring it unless 

we have our own knowledge. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I mean, like you said, this is going --- this 

isn’t the first or last one. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No.  Technically it is hear say.  So --- 
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 MR. WYSONG: Well, Rob, with your --- part of your homework 

assignment for this latitude there is an optimum elevation angle for a 

solar array and there are established criteria for orientation.  There 

is a little bit of it in Section 3.07 about the long access of the 

building being situated between this and that point of the compass for 

maximum.  I’m sure it is for solar panels, also.  Optimum panel is 

this elevation and that orientation.    A variation of 5 or 10 or 15 

or 20 degrees and you can draw curve on the efficiency of the solar 

panel.  And, I’m sure the guys who designed this have done that curve 

and says that’s where it has to be facing.  Gees, the lot doesn’t 

allow it, so you can go off 10 degrees, but you’re running out of 

luck.  You’re going to spend $50,000 for an array and you’ll get 7 

kilowatts out of that instead of 10 or 15. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  But to you point, I think that’s valid, Rob, for you 

to ask when they come in that they come prepared with that material 

instead of us saying we’ll table it until you come back with it.  

Because it’s that important.  I think you’re right, just the slightest 

angle. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  It’s very well known. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: If we deny the application – 

 

 THE CHAIR:  He’s dead for six months. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: --- he doesn’t have anything to appeal because he 

only presented us with hear say evidence which a Judge would reject. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  So, when they do come in with an application like 

that, bring the technical data with you, in the future. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:   Technical data in terms of the angle that the --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  The angle, the location, why it’s there, why are they 

putting it on that piece of property. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  So we should have probably a written statement 

from the installation company. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Just like they do with the signs.  When they 

brought the Sign Pro Company in for that one we had a few months back.  

The guy from Sign Pro came in and spoke. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  When somebody comes in to planning & zoning, they 

don’t say I had a traffic engineer say that there’s no problem.   

 

 THE CHAIR:  Right, they bring the traffic engineer. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Let’s not go traffic stuff. 
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 THE CHAIR:   That’s why their meetings go seven hours. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Right.  No, you are exactly right.  You’ve got to 

bring it in so when we say hey, push it over this way, and they say no 

I really can’t, this is --- 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Well, I usually, what I tell every applicant is to 

bring as much information as you possibly can before so I can send it 

out to you guys.  Then if you get any more within that time period, 

bring it all in.  Because you know --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  On this specifically, that’s the kind of technical 

data we need. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI: I’ll try and write something up and make it a 

requirement.  For solar panels. Okay. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Solar panels, solar arrays.  We have two different 

types. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI: Specify between the ones on the ground versus the 

ones on the roof. 

 

 THE CHAIR:   The ones on the roof we don’t care about.  We don’t 

care. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, I mean, are we actually talking about these 

being a structure, still? 

 

 THE CHAIR:   We don’t know.  That is what they are going to 

clarify. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Get some more information. 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  We are going to – after we write the letter, then 

we are going to put it in PZC’s court in terms of them bringing it up 

at their meeting and define it or not which I would think they would 

do. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Because they write the regulations and we interpret 

them. 

 

 MR. WYSONG: Well, a fence is a structure.  But it doesn’t have a 

lot of the things that go along with a shed. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But it is not an accessory structure. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  It’s not an accessory structure.  It’s a structure.  

A lattice tower is a structure as opposed to an accessory building or 

a shed or an accessory --- a pool house. 
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 I think it should be treated as a structure as such.  It is 

fastened to the ground.  It meets the criteria.  Zoning should have 

some say on its location as far as setbacks are concerned.  But other 

than that I don’t think there should be a square footage – 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Well, let me ask you a question:  If you put a 

thing on your roof, you don’t get taxed. But if you had a structure in 

the back, would you get taxed on that?  Probably so. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think you could get taxed on the roof.  You get 

taxed on the value of the building and it adds value to the building. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  As another structure, like a structure like a 

shed?  Because you get taxed more for a shed on your property. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You’d just see it on a separate line. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  The minute you go in for a building permit, which you 

have to have, it’s going to show up on your tax bill. 

 

 Okay.   

 

 (Undertone comments) 

 

 MR. WYSONG: I move a motion to adjourn. 

 

 THE CHAIR:   Second? 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 9:15 o’clock, p.m.) 

   

 

     Robert Salka, Chairman 

     Zoning Board of Appeals 

 

 


